 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 2 September 2019 – 7.08pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Lorraine John, Cllr John Long, Cllr James Miall, Cllr John Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). 

A Public Participation session took place between 7.02pm and 7.07pm. Vegetation issues at Jameston Play Area, praise for maintenance work undertaken by Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) in Manorbier Newton and concerns over behaviour of jet skiers at Skrinkle Haven beaches were matters raised.
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted.

136/19
Apologies: Cllr George Hislop and Cllr Marcia Kidney. County Cllr Phillip Kidney also gave his apologies.
137/19
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 (f) – Jameston Play Area.
Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.

138/19
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 5 August 2019. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 August 2019 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.
139/19
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 5 August 2019. Clerk reported the following;
· PCC had noted MCC’s concerns about road closures and other issues connected to The Long Course Weekend and confirmed that they would add MCC comments to the de-brief discussions with the organisers.

· County Cllr Kidney had forwarded an email sent by PCC about overnight parking issues at Manorbier beach car park. PCC had confirmed that they were now patrolling Manorbier CP out of normal charging hours and were starting to issue penalty notices to overnight camper vans. Cllr Hughes said he had approached Owen and Owen, Land Agent for the ‘parking’ area at Atlantic View, to find out if this parcel of land belonged to the Manorbier Castle estate. Confirmation was awaited.


At this point, Members asked the Clerk to erase the tape recording of the Full Council meeting held on 5 August 2019. Clerk actioned.

140/19
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;

· Emails from Margaret Morgan about glass (some of it broken) being left on Manorbier beach. Clerk had liaised with County Cllr Kidney and this had now been cleared away. County Cllr Kidney said he would try and ensure the glass recycling bin gets emptied more often. 

· Email from PCC, via County Cllr Kidney, about a proposal to issue a traffic order to allow enforcement to take place at the informal parking area on the U6338 near to The Dak and to reduce the current 6 disabled car parking spaces to 3. Cllr Clark, Cllr Long and Cllr Hall agreed that the 6 disabled spaces were often underused.
At this point (7.19pm), Cllr Long proposed that MCC move out of session. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

At this point (7.23pm), Cllr Hall proposed that MCC move back into session. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.


After further discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that 6 enforced disabled spaces be retained. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention. Full Council awaited news on the advertising of a traffic order.
·  PCC/OVW email asking if Community Councils had hosted the county library service on its
       premises. Nil return from MCC although Members noted that the mobile library did visit

       Jameston every 3 weeks.
·  Proposal from Morgan & Morgan to offer a maintenance contract on MCC’s photocopier, shortly

       to be moved to Jameston Village Hall. After discussion, Clerk was asked to seek a quote from 

       Morgan & Morgan.
·  Confirmation from PCC of MCC’s second Precept payment of £6,942 for FY 2019/20.
·  Clerk said that a number of surveys had been received;
· Consultation draft Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Management Plan 2020-24. Cllr Hall and Cllr John asked that this be forwarded to them. They would let Full Council know next month if comments from MCC were appropriate.
· Major Spatial Planning Survey by Cardiff and Belfast Universities. Cllr Miall, Cllr John and Cllr Williams asked that this survey be sent to them for consideration and completing individually, if appropriate.

· Welsh Government survey about the sector’s use of digital mechanisms for communicating with its communities.

· PCC survey on its own communications. Cllr Hall and Cllr Clark asked that this survey be forwarded to them for consideration.

· County Farm Estate survey issued by PCC. Full Council agreed to complete this survey and provided the Clerk with comments in order that he could send the completed survey back to PCC.
· Keep Wales Tidy email about a free app for Community Councils entitled Long Forest Project which looks to survey hedgerows throughout Wales and those within Community Council areas. Cllr Williams asked that this information be sent to him.

· WG consultation on its National Development Framework for Wales. Cllr John asked that this consultation be sent to her to consider if MCC should discuss more fully at its October 2019 meeting.

· PCC notification of its new Disposable Nappy and Incontinence Waste Collections service available from 2 September 2019. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Williams asked that details be sent to them.
141/19
To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications (if any) and other notices; 
a) NP/19/0273/FUL – Change of use from old football field to an air rifle shooting range for public sporting activities at Foxcombe House, Manorbier SA70 7SL (further information). Cllr Hughes noted that revised information had now been submitted and reported back on the site visit undertaken by some councillors recently. All who attended found that the proposals had been drawn up in a professional way and noted that an earth bank was to be built. Cllr Long commented on use of silencers but was content with the revised proposals overall. After discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that this application be now recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) NP/0435/FUL – Detached garage/implement storage building, ancillary to a dwelling under conversion from a barn at Norchard Farm, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LD. Cllr Clark proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr John. Vote taken – all in favour.

c) Public Footpath Diversion Order – SP23/8 (Part), opposite Bush Terrace, Jameston. Cllr Hughes provided a brief summary of the proposed diversion order. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC submit no objections to the public footpath diversion. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

Other Notices (planning permissions) were noted.
142/19
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 13 July 2019 to 13 August 2019. Clerk handed out copies of the Financial Statement to all Members present. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £20,536.53p and transactions totalling £500.00p had cleared the account. One cheque totalling £330.00p remained unpresented. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £17,466.98p. Cllr John proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. 
143/19
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney was not present and no report was provided.
144/19

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car Parking at Manorbier Station – no update. 
b) Beavers Hill Crossing – safety improvements – no update. 
c) Improvements to footpath in Manorbier (Vicarage Fields to Post Office) – no update. Cllr Hall suggested that some traffic calming measures could be introduced at this location. 
d) Speed monitoring checks/installation of a vehicle actuated speed (VAS) sign in MCC’s area – no update. 
e) Installation of footpath – Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier – no update.   

f) Jameston Play Area – equipment inspections and vegetation update – Cllr Williams provided the latest inspection report and confirmed that he had trimmed back brambles and sycamore trees. Clerk confirmed that he had again asked HAGS when they would be visiting the play area in order to inspect the zip wire and provide a quote for its repair or replacement. A response was awaited. 
145/19

To receive an update on the Annual Audit Return for FY 2018/19. Clerk reported that Grant Thornton LLP had now completed and signed off the external audit and no reservations or comments had been made. Clerk was thanked for his due diligence on his work on the audit. A Notice of Electors Rights for viewing the paperwork would be displayed in the community notice  boards.
146/19
To consider and approve amendments to MCC’s Financial Regulations. Clerk highlighted that One Voice Wales had now sent through some minor amendments to the Financial Regulations at Regulation 11.1.a.ii and at Regulation 11.1.b. As a result, MCC’s Financial Regulations now needed to be amended. Cllr Clark proposed that MCC’s Financial Regulations be amended accordingly. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk was asked to provide revised copies to councillors at the next Full Council meeting.
147/19
To consider councillor training opportunities provided by One Voice Wales (if any). None proposed.

148/19
To receive an update from Cllr Hall on ways of reducing single use plastic in MCC’s area. Cllr Hall said that following correspondence from Angela Burns AM it would appear that the Welsh Government and PCC were taking forward proposals to reduce use of single use plastic. Cllr Hall asked that this item be now taken off the agenda for Full Council meetings.
149/19

To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

· Wales Audit Office – annual audit of accounts FY2017/18 -

£225.75
· Ian Morris -  office costs (A4 paper and printer ink) -


£  41.32
Cllr Long proposed that both these invoices be approved for payment. Seconded by Cllr John. Vote taken – all in favour.
150/19
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr John reported that a garage fire had recently occurred in Meadow Road, Jameston. The fire service took 25 minutes to arrive but once they had arrived only one fire hydrant could be located. One additional fire hydrant was eventually found near to the park entrance but had been covered by vegetation. Cllr John understood that the Fire Service were responsible for inspecting fire hydrants. Cllr John had now searched for other hydrants in Meadow Road and asked if there was a plan showing the location of each hydrant. Clerk was asked to write to the fire service to alert them to the issues above and to ask if MCC could also be provided with a map showing the locations of fire hydrants.


Cllr Hall asked if further comments had been received about litter. Clerk confirmed that Dominos Pizza had replied (see item 80/19) but that McDonalds had not responded. Cllr Hall asked if the Clerk could send him copies of the relevant correspondence and agreed that he would write to the head office of McDonalds.


Cllr Miall repeated an issue raised at the August 2019 meeting that a speed sign outside Manorbier Baptist Church had not yet been turned round in the right direction. Clerk to chase up.

Cllr Williams provided advance apologies for the 7 October 2019 meeting.


 There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.11 pm.
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